S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th January 2024 

In the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
TO RECORD THOSE PRESENT: Mr I Jordan (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Porter, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mr D Goddard, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

County Councillor Mr J Crofts  

Borough Councillor Mr R Coates

APOLOGIES: Borough Councillor Mr S Ring 
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th December 2023, with two minor amendments, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Bland with two abstentions all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4.  QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present.

5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Bland: See attached circulated report. 

With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mr Bland for his report.

Borough Councillor Coates:  Mrs Cornwell thanked Cllr Coates for his letter of thanks, which he had sent to the Parish Council for allowing him to use the Parish Office facilities for his Councillor Surgery which was held on Monday 11th December.

It was said that any future dates could hopefully be accommodated for.

Cllr Coates stated that Allison Homes are pushing along with the development of their Estate at Edward Benefer Way and signage has been put up calling it “Wootton Grange”.
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Cllr Coates informed members that he had spoken to the developers about the name as he felt that there may be some confusion in the future with the “Grange Estate” on the opposite side of the road, however, the developers are aware and are happy with the situation.
Cllr Coates stated that he is in the process of trying to find out when the new Doctors Surgery will be opening.

Mrs Banks stated that she sits on the St James Patient Participation Group and will hopefully know more details at the next meeting scheduled for 16th January 2024, however, early indications have suggested March 2024.

Finally, Cllr Coates spoke about the closure of the Glass House Bistro, at St Augustine’s Way and said that this is to be reopened as a restaurant.

With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Cllr Coates for his report.

Borough Councillor Ring: No Report

County Councillor Crofts: Cllr Crofts said that there was not much to report from County Hall, however, stated that he had spent time recently in Grimston and Roydon looking at sewerage issues.
Budget setting is taking place, the County Council needs to find £46 million to square its books.

Cllr Crofts said that in April, he hopes to be allocated an £11,000 County Councillor Fund, he said if there are any ideas for projects, could we let him know so that they may be considered for possible funding.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Allison Homes Development and noted that a “Community Hub” road sign has been put up within the site.

It was said that this may be a little misleading as there are no plans in place for the Community Hub as of yet.

Mrs Cornwell explained that when a meeting was held with Mr Reilly of Allison Homes, he had indicated that the Community Hub is a totally separate application, initially it had been suggested that there may be a Public House and various shops, however, no more information is currently known.

Mr Narborough asked for an update regarding the 70 Bed Care Home facility.
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Mr Jordan stated that as with the Community Hub, this will be a separate application and there have been no plans submitted so far.

With no other questions, Mr Jordan thanked Cllr Crofts for his report.

6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, he had one or two items to mention.
Replacement Post for the Village Sign:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the renovation of the Village Sign and explained that Adam from Robert Fencing had  collected the sign on Monday, however, has since been in touch to say that when the post was removed, it did snap, and the top two layers of bricks on one side did come loose, partly due to the weeds growing between the layers of bricks (photos provided).  He has also suggested that the Parish Council might want to consider getting the sign touched up with paint whilst it is in dry storage.
She explained that once the new post is made and is back in the hole, the bricks will need to be cemented back in place (The top two layers will be laid all the way round to match up) and sealed.

Mrs Cornwell asked members if they were happy for Adam to relay the loose bricks once the sign is back in place and to touch up the sign with paint whilst it is in dry storage. 

Mr Jordan suggested that a proper job needs to be carried out.

Mr Hofmeister added that when he first raised the issue with the sign, there were only one or two areas that needed touching up, certainly not the whole thing.

Mr Jordan suggested that the Parish Council ask Adam at Robert Fencing to carry out the work, Mr Narborough proposed that Adam at Robert Fencing be asked to carry out the work to touch up the paintwork and to replace the loose bricks, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
It was confirmed that the cost of the work will be paid for via the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) Funds.
Parish Office - CCTV Cameras: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the upgrade of the CCTV Camera System and explained that AMR Electrical currently do all our work, including the recent installation of the Village Hall Intruder Alarm and the installation of the Fire Alarm scheduled for February.
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She said that it makes sense to ask them to upgrade the CCTV Camera System rather than to obtain quotes from elsewhere as they know where all the wiring is and they look after all of our systems.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council ask AMR Electrical to go ahead and upgrade the CCTV Camera System as per their quotation of £2,762.86 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
It was confirmed that the cost of the work will be paid for via the CIL (Community Infrastructure Levy) Funds.
Community Infrastructure Levy: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the recently received CIL Funds and said that he had two ideas for consideration, he said that both ideas would be discussed at the next Assets Committee meeting in March.

He said that an upgrade to the existing chairs in the Village Hall should be considered along with the replacement of the entrance carpet, which has become dirty and badly worn.

Mr Narborough explained that he had obtained some flooring samples for members to consider at the meeting.

All members were happy.

Finance
Mr Scales confirmed that a meeting had been held on 4th January 2024, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

The three-quarter year accounts: Mr Scales pointed out an amendment to the final calculations, which was noted by all members and stated that the figure in the spend column for the three-quarter year was over at £107,490.09, as it includes invoices totaling £24,876.47 rolled over from last year for the Meeting Room Extension build. This has been allowed for and will come out of the Parish Council Reserve Funds.

With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the three-quarter year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
The proposed Precept for 2024/2025: Mr Scales spoke regarding the Precept 2024/2025 and explained that a proposed precept figure had been calculated at £121,565.00 (An increase of £12,140.00 on this current year). Mr Scales stated that this will amount to £70.73 (an increase of £6.56) per Band D household per year.                                                  -137-
Mr Jordan proposed that the budget/precept figure of £121,565.00 for 2024/2025 should be accepted, this was seconded by Mr Narborough, with all members in favour.

To approve the following documents:  Mr Scales confirmed that members of the Finance Committee had also looked at the following four documents:
SWPC Operational Risk Assessment Mr Scales confirmed that there had been no additions, however, one minor amendment had been pointed out.  

SWPC Financial Risk Assessment Mr Scales confirmed that there had been no additions or amendments.  

Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control Mr Scales confirmed that there had been no additions or amendments. 

Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit Mr Scales confirmed that there had been no additions or amendments.

With all members happy with the documents, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should adopt the SWPC Operational Risk Assessment, with one minor amendment, the SWPC Financial Risk Assessment, the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Control, and the Annual Review of the Effectiveness of Internal Audit, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Appointment of Internal Auditor:  Mrs Cornwell said that the Parish Council needs to look at appointing an Internal Auditor for the 2023/2024 accounts and asked if they were happy for Mrs Liz Manning, to carry out the role once again.
With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that Mrs Liz Manning, once again, be asked to carry out the role of Parish Council Internal Auditor, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mr Jordan looked at the Bank Statements for December 2023, the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether corresponded with amounts in the Cashbook.
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Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Scales, Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with copies of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

23/02265/F - Country House, 30A Low Road, Detached garage as revised: Mr Bland spoke regarding the revised application for a detached garage at Country House, 30A Low Road and said that  following a site visit on Monday 8th January 2024, the Parish Council were once again happy to support the proposals, however, would like to place a condition that the garage cannot be converted into residential accommodation at any time in the future.

Meeting of the three Parish Councils (North and South Wootton and Castle Rising):  Mr Bland informed members that on 4th January, the Parish Councils had met to discuss what they would like to raise at a meeting forecast to be held in April with Norfolk County Council and the Bus Contractors.
The meeting in April is to discuss the Knights Hill Development and a possible Bus Route, it is hoped that the meeting will be more positive than those held in the past.
Mr Goddard explained that following the meeting on 4th January, Mrs Cornwell had written to the developers at Knights Hill, to seek clarification on road widths, and the size and location of the proposed turning circle, to check that they can accommodate full-size vehicles.
It was suggested that if the turning circle was located nearer to Sandy Lane, residents living in that area could also easily use the possible Bus Service.

Comment was made that both Niki Park and Graham Plant from Highways and Transport at the County Council had been very uncooperative regarding a Bus Service in the past, it was hoped that County Councillor Crofts would support the Parish Councils in trying to solve Public Transport issues at Knights Hill.

Cllr Crofts stated that Cabinet meets once per month and if there are any matters that he can raise on behalf of the Parish Council, just let him know and he would support us.
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Mrs Banks enquired about the temporary footpath which runs up to Knights Hill and asked whether this would become a permanent path.

Mrs Cornwell stated that from discussions with the Developers in the past, the path will become permanent, and will be located behind the existing hedge making it safer for pedestrians to use.

Policy   
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, confirmed that four Finance Policies had been ratified earlier in the meeting. 
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached, circulated report. 
With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mr Wells for his report.

Junior School: - Mr Scales stated that he had missed the last Parish Council meeting as he had attended a School Show at the Arts Centre, where 300 people attended.
He said that all staff and children had returned to school after the Christmas break and there is a push on writing ready for the SAT’s to be held at the end of the year.
With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mr Scales for his report.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that no meeting had been, however, the next meeting is scheduled for Thursday 22nd February 2024. 
Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the “200 Club” and urged members to join. The cost is £24 per annum paid by Standing Order, more than half of the monies are paid back to Prize Winners, and there are five prizes per month to be won.

South Wootton in Bloom: – It was confirmed that no meeting had been held, the next meeting is scheduled for February.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
NCC

Consultation – King Charles III Coast Path 
                 Email PC
Cllr Ring 
Grow Wild







“

Cllr Coates
Letter of thanks for use of Parish Office Meeting Room
IJ&DP
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9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
171
SJ Pemberton


108756
St Marys Church Wall reps
540.00

172
AF & D Bowman

108757
VH Toilet Plumbing repairs
108.24

173
HMRC



108758
Cont’b – Dec

            970.31

173A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 20 Dec Contribution - Dec     
          1540.15

173B
Prudential


BACS
20 Dec AVC – TC –Dec
 
200.00

173C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 20 Dec Salary B/Pay & Exps Dec)

173D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 20 Dec Salary B/Pay
)                    2883.96

173E
S Wightman


BACS 20 Dec Salary– Dec)      

173F
P Child



BACS 20 Dec Salary – Dec)
                      1394.29

173G
BMAC Garden Services
BACS 20 Dec – Various Jobs
  
            200.00

173H
Barclays


D/D 4 Dec
A/C Charges


  32.20

173I
BT



D/D 14 Dec
VH Wi-Fi


  34.30
Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
174
MKM Ltd


108759
Topsoil and Tarmac

105.34
175
ESPO



108760
V/Hall Gas July – Nov

356.84

176
K & M Lighting


108761
Street Lighting Maint Jan 24 
499.19

177
ECS



108762
Monthly Service Invoice
209.94

178
Bright’s 


108763
Cleaning December

329.86

179
A10 Pest Control

108764
Pest Control Allots & Green
108.00
Bank balances as at 29.12.2023
Community Account
      

                           43,292.23 
Business Premium Account                                                                   117,802.74
Treasury Deposit                                                                                    185,000.00          
Total                                                                                                     £346,094.97
There being no further business Mr Jordan closed the meeting at 7.50pm.
10.  NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 13th February 2024, in the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
13th February 2024                                                               

     Chairman
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